Town of Westmoreland

Regular Meeting
January 11, 2016
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Hubert Pritchard, Burton Seymour Jr, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, nine (9) residents and fourteen (14) High school seniors.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.

 Supervisor Eisnor welcomed newly elected Councilperson Burton Seymour Jr. to the Board.  He then explained to our guests that the Board holds two (2) public sessions, one in the beginning of each meeting and one at the end of each meeting and all questions and comments are welcome.  
Scott Tarkowski of the Westmoreland Summer Recreation Association addressed the Board.  Mr. Tarkowski stated the Association has raised about $7,000.00 since September.  The raffle that was held was a great success and the winner of the TV was from Westmoreland.  Mr. Tarkowski asked the Association be allowed to put up a thermometer sign somewhere in the heart of Town to show their fundraising progress.  Progress is being made on the 501C3 application and it is almost ready to submit.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked Mr. Tarkowski and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

A)  Continue to pick up brush and leaves

      

B)  Cutting roadside brush and trees

      

C)  Picking up lots of dead deer at roadside

      

D)  Like to get approval for new truck and dump box 

                                So far winter is good.

Highway Superintendent Eddy asked the Board for permission to place the order for the new plow truck.  He has been working with the salesman to purchase a Mack truck with a stainless steel box and plow for $211,863.38.  Councilperson Hebbard asked what was budgeted for the new plow truck, $220,000.00.  Superintendent Eddy thought it was $215,000.00.  Councilperson Seymour asked if is an automatic transmission and the Highway Superintendent replied yes.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if the price was State bid and again Highway Superintendent Eddy replied yes.

Councilperson Pritchard asked about the bill from Viking-Cives for repairs to the Plow Truck that was damaged last winter.  Superintendent Eddy replied that the situation had not yet been resolved.  This bill represents parts that were needed after the initial insurance appraisal was completed.  The addendum for further repairs was never sent to the insurance carrier and therefore payment has not yet been made.  Highway Superintendent Eddy will stay on top of it.
Councilperson Pritchard asked if the stainless steel box and plow for the new truck will be purchased from the same company as the last truck.  The Highway Superintendent stated that he has not been please with the Tarco box on the last truck and therefore is purchasing this one through Henderson.

19 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to authorize the Highway Superintendent to place the order for a 2017 Mack plow truck and a stainless steel box and plow on State Bid, cost not to exceed $211,863.38.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Superintendent Eddy stated that the Annunciation Church approached Russell Young and is looking to have Clarey Ave totally re-paved.  Superintendent Eddy stated that according to Highway Law, if a Municipality makes repairs to a road for ten (10) years or more, the road automatically reverts back to the Town.  The Highway Superintendent added that additional work will need to be done to rectify drainage issues prior to paving.  Discussion continued on the current state of the road and the numerous patches that have been made over the years.

Supervisor Eisnor asked if the Highway Department used a lot more salt on the roads the last time they went out.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied, yes; due to the freezing rain and ice on the roads.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

The exemptions are coming in fast.  Road work will start as soon as he is released to drive.  Assessor Szarek would like to attend the Tug Hill Conference again this year.  He is having problems with getting credits for last year’s class due to some red tape, but does have a certificate showing he attended and is working to get it straightened out. The Assessor stated that he will be coming to work in the afternoons once he can drive.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	Dec. 15
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	12/1/15
	2015-9990
	Mohawk Metals
	 
	4901 NYS Route 233
	 
	ZBA
	$150.00

	12/8/15
	2015-0112
	NCI Bldg. Systems, Inc
	 
	6168 NYS Route 233
	274.000-1-34.3
	Sign
	   $15.00

	12/16/15
	2015-0113
	Shafer & Sons
	 
	4930 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-34.5
	Demolition
	$20.00

	12/22/15
	2015-0114
	Lewis
	Mark
	4534 NYS Route 233
	327.000-6-13
	Solar
	$25.00

	12/22/15
	2015-0115
	Kinstle
	Stephen
	5490 Jenkins Road
	301.000-1-21.5
	Garage
	$72.00

	12/22/15
	2015-9989
	Gudyka
	Nicholas
	4210 Skyline Drive
	 
	Truss sticker
	$15.00

	12/22/15
	2015-9988
	Larmon
	Justin
	4131 Skyline Road
	335.000-2-6
	ZBA
	$50.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$347.00


The Codes Officer stated that four (4) permits were issued in the month of December for $347.00.  The Total number of permits issued for 2015 was 115 totaling $9,609.28.  Codes Officer Thieme stated that he followed up with the complaint at 4753 French Road and the resident is now in compliance with the fence.
Councilperson Pritchard asked how many of the 115 permit issued were for new construction.  The Codes Officer stated he did not have the actual figures but he would estimate that number at ten (10).

Supervisor Eisnor asked about the resident on Cooper Street with garbage in a dump box in his lawn.  Codes Officer Thieme stated that he has been written up twice.  He will be issuing a citation to appear in Court, along with several others.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and asked for the Water Report.

Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report;

     
   Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly and end of year water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed UFPO dig requests

· CL-17 (chlorine monitor) was repaired in house – didn’t need to be sent out.

· We were having issues with the pumps trying to keep up with demand so I contacted Jack Dodson. Jack came to the pump house at the beginning of the month and we were able to find the issue was the pressure difference between filter banks meaning the filters needed to be replaced. We replaced all 100 micron filters in the first filter bank and the pressures stabilized and we are now able to keep up easily with water demands.

  Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly and end of year water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests

  Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly and end of year water sampling requirements – no issues
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

In December 2015 we loaned out 1,042 items and registered two new patrons.  The book club met on December 14th to discuss “The Apple Orchard”.  Ten people reviewed the pros and cons of the book.

      
On December 31st, Andria from Mid York Library System came and replaced two old computers      

      
with two new ones from the Bill Gates computer donations to libraries.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported that he and Supervisor Eisnor met with County Executive Anthony Picente concerning the current state of Westmoreland’s exit from the County’s Workers Compensation Plan.  The County Legislator has agreed to meet with the County Legislators and will report back to Attorney Mattacola.
Attorney Mattacola reported that the Smith issue has been resolved and the agreements for the sports team have been rewritten and returned to the Clerk.  He is working on the 501C3 with the Association and commended them on being responsive and thorough. Councilperson Brown asked when/if a contract with the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association will be needed.  Attorney Mattacola indicated that an agreement will defiantly be needed, but not until after the 501C3 is granted.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In December, the Town Clerk’s office sold four (4) new dog licenses and renewed forty-six (46) individual dog licenses for $366.00.  Of that, $58.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $308.00.

On December 1, 2015 twelve (12) late notices were sent out for dogs due in November 2015.  Renewal notices, for forty-four (44) dogs due in December were also sent out on December 1, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $1020.00, of which the Town realized $12.33 in commissions. 

One (1) marriage license was sold for $40.00, $22.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $17.50. Eleven (11) certified copies were issued for $110.00; seven (7) building permit fees were received for $347.00.

Six (6) permanent handicapped permits and three (3) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.
Communications received:

1. NYS Association of Towns- 2016 Annual Meeting and Training School. 

2. OC Association of Towns, Fritz Scherz- Happy New Year and January 19, 2016 meeting reminder.

3. Attorney Gregory Mattacola- new agreements 
The Clerk was asked how the last blood drive was.  She replied we had a total of 15 donations.  Scott Tarkowski stated that Mellon Bank in Oriskany holds a blood drive around the same time as Westmoreland.  Possibly we could look into combining them.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the crack in the small slide at the Town Park.  The crack is right above the brace and can’t be repaired.  In the interest of safety, Councilperson Hebbard obtained a quote of $614.00 to replace the slide.  There is an additional charge of $189.00 to ship it here.  Councilperson Hebbard stated he will attempt to find a slide within driving distance to avoid this shipping charge.

Councilperson Hebbard asked Chuck Smith about the merger with Time Warner Cable and Charter, and when that will go into effect.  Mr. Smith replied March of this year.  Councilperson Hebbard stated he understood this merger will increase the bandwidth and speed, and suggested it may be possible to bring cable to the four homes on West Caret road that currently do not have service.
Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the Fire Commissioners meeting he attended last week.  The Supervisor explained to the Commissioners the current status of the County Workers Compensation.  The Commissioners want to pursue litigation to recoup the money the Town’s actuary has advised is due us.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he tried to dissuade them from this course of action by stating there is no guarantee the Town would win and the legal costs could outweigh any proceeds.  The Commissioners feel the legal fees could be passed on through the fire tax but would support any decision the Town made.  Councilperson Hebbard indicated he feels this is just too costly to pursue.
Discussion turned to the number of ours the Bookkeeper and Clerk spend on Workers Compensation issues and want a tally of those hours.  Since the Fire District has decided to stay with Comp Alliance on the Town’s plan, this tally will be needed in order to determine the amount of administration costs to charge the Fire District.

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that our water usage and the electrical usage in the Westmoreland District is up dramatically.  He feels this is being driven by the APEX Surgical Center.  They have consumed about 2,500 gallons per day since they opened. The Supervisor is researching the original application they submitted to determine if water usage was addressed.  Attorney Mattacola stated this facility is run by doctors, not businessmen and they may be over their heads when it comes to administration.

The Supervisor stated that he has been in contact with Steve Gassner with Mohawk Valley Water relating to MVWA taking over the Westmoreland Water District.  The Supervisor asked Councilperson Pritchard if he knew if the Westmoreland Water lines were asbestos.  Councilperson Pritchard stated he thought all the original lines were, but the extensions were steel.  Supervisor Eisnor has a meeting scheduled with Mr. Gassner on January 19th.  

Supervisor Eisnor stated he is also considering re-aligning the Spencer and Westmoreland billing cycles so that they occur in the same month. He feels this would alleviate some of the problems that occur when the water clerk is out of town.

Supervisor Eisnor called for a motion to approve a blanket undertaking.

20 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the following blanket undertaking covering Officers, Clerks and Employees of the Town of Westmoreland for the year 2016:

WHEREAS, pursuant to Public Officers Law §11, the Town Board is authorized to establish the amount of an official undertaking for various employees of the Town; and

WHEREAS, Public Officers Law §11(2), the Town Board is authorized to procure a blanket undertaking from any authorized corporate surety covering officers, clerks and employees in such amount as determined by the Town Board; and

WHEREAS, the Town Board has procured such a blanket undertaking through National Grange Mutual Insurance, via agent, Eastern Shore Associates, whereby the faithful performance of the duties of the officers and employees are guaranteed for the covered amounts as shown thereon; and

WHEREAS, the Town Board has reviewed said blanket undertaking which provides for coverage during the period from January 1, 2016 through January 1, 2017, and finds same sufficient in form, manner of execution, and sufficiency of surety pursuant to Public Officers Law §11(2),

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, as follows:

a. The recitations above set forth are incorporated in this Resolution as if fully set forth and adopted herein. Pursuant to the authority granted in Public Officers Law, Article 2, Section 11, sub. 2, the Town Board authorizes the procurement of a commercial blanket undertaking through National Grange Mutual Insurance, via its agent Eastern Shore Associates, which undertaking shall be conditioned upon  the faithful performance of the duties of the Supervisor, Deputy Supervisor, Town Board Members, Tax and Assessment Collector, Clerk, Deputy Clerk, Codes Officer(s), Superintendent of Highways, Town Justices, Clerk(s) to Justice(s )and all other employees of the Town,
b. the supervisor will well and truly keep, pay over and account for all moneys and property, including any special district funds and the local school fund, if any, belonging to his town and coming into his or her hands as such supervisor,
c. the receiver of taxes and assessments will well and truly keep, pay over and account for all moneys and property coming into his or her hands as such receiver of taxes and assessments, including all school district taxes. 
The individual undertakings of the Supervisor, Deputy Supervisor, Town Board Members, Tax and Assessment Collector, Clerk, Deputy Clerk, Codes Officer(s), Superintendent of Highways, Town Justices, Clerk(s) to Justice(s )and all other employees of the Town are dispensed with and the blanket undertaking sufficient in lieu thereof.
All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Town of Kirkland petitioned the County to lower the speed limit on Saunders Road from 55 mph to 35 mph.  The County performed a traffic study and deemed the request valid.  Because the Town of Westmoreland owns 50 feet of Saunders Road, a resolution is needed from the Town of Westmoreland to grant the speed limit change.
21 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to authorize the speed limit reduction from 55 mph to 35 mph as follows:

WHEREAS, the Town Laws, §64, provides that the Town Board may regulate signage, traffic signals and the roads within a township; and

WHEREAS, New York Vehicle and Traffic Law §1622 authorizes the Town Board to establish speed limits upon Town Highways; and

WHEREAS, Saunders Road is a highway under the jurisdiction and control of the Town of Kirkland and the Town of Westmoreland, which has no posted speed limit;


WHEREAS, the current speed limit of 55 mph is determined to be excessive;


NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Town of Westmoreland Town Board that:

1. The speed limit upon Saunders Road be reduced from 55 mph to 35 mph; and

2. This resolution shall take effect immediately upon the taking and filing of the oath of office by the aforesaid appointed clerk.
This motion was seconded by Councilperson Seymour.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that we are having serious problems with the bank, Community Bank, which took over the State Bank of Chittenango.  There are fees being assessed on wire transfers, bounced checks, individual department heads are unable to view their own accounts on-line and customer service is non-existent.  The Supervisor stated he is going to call the Bank to determine how this can be rectified.  If the Bank is not will to concede on these charges we may have to consider moving our accounts.

Supervisor Eisnor said that we need to get a handle on how the Estimated Dwelling Units (EDU’s) are calculated so that new structures and businesses can be properly charged.  Councilperson Pritchard indicated that EDU’s are based on the average household consumption of 150 gallons per day. Councilperson Pritchard went on to explain that you take the gallons used, divide by the number of days and then divide by 150.   This gives the number of EDU’s that should be charged for a business.  Each one family residence is charged one (1) EDU, a two (2) family is charged two (2) EDU’s and so on.  Discussion continued on the amount of water being used by the APEX Surgical Center.
Councilperson Pritchard reminded the Board that the procurement policy needs to be renewed.

22 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adopt the following Procurement Policy for the year 2016.

PROCUREMENT POLICY FOR THE TOWN OF WESTMORELAND

2016
WHEREAS, Section 104-b of the General Municipal Law (GML) requires every town to adopt internal policies and procedures governing the procurement of goods and services not subject to bidding requirements of GML §103 or any other law; and

WHEREAS, comments have been solicited from those officers of the Town involved with procurement;


NOW, THEREFORE, be it

RESOLVED, that the Town of Westmoreland does hereby adopt the following procurement policies and procedures:

Guideline 1.
Every prospective purchase of goods or services shall be evaluated to determine the applicability of GML §103.  Every town officer, board department head or other personnel with the requisite purchasing authority (hereinafter Purchaser) shall estimate the cumulative amount of the items of supply or equipment needed in a given fiscal year.  That estimate shall include the canvass of other town departments and past history to determine the likely yearly value of the commodity to be acquired.  The information gathered and conclusions reached shall be documented and kept with the file or other documentation supporting the purchase activity.


The Town hereby identifies the individuals listed below as responsible for purchasing, as of the date of the last annual review of this Policy:

Kenneth Eisnor, Town Supervisor

Carl “Buckey” Eddy, Highway Superintendent


(The Town does not maintain a separate and distinct purchasing department or purchasing commission.)
Guideline 2.
This Policy shall NOT apply to all purchases of (a) supplies or equipment which will exceed $20,000 in the fiscal year or, (b) public works contracts over $35,000, which shall be formally put to bid pursuant to GML §103.

Guideline 3.
All estimated purchases of:

A. Less than $20,000 but greater than $3,000, require a written request for a proposal (RFP)
 and written/faxed quotes from at least three (3) vendors;

B. Less than $3,000 but greater than $1,000 require an oral request for the goods and oral/faxed quotes from at least two (2) vendors;

C. Less than $1,000 but greater than $250 are left to the discretion of the Purchaser.

All estimated public works contracts of:

A. Less than $35,000 but greater than $10,000 require a written RFP and written/faxed proposals from at least three (3) contractors;

B. Less than $10,000 but greater than $3,000 require a written RFP and written/faxed proposals from at least two (2) contractors;

C. Less than $3,000 but greater than $500 are left to the discretion of the Purchaser.

All information gathered in complying with the procedures of this Guideline shall be preserved and filed with the documentations supporting the subsequent purchase or public works contract.

Guideline 4.
The lowest responsible proposal or quote shall be awarded the purchase or public works contract unless the Purchaser prepares a written justification providing reasons why it is in the best interest of the Town and its taxpayers to make an award to other than the low bidder.
  If a bidder is not deemed responsible, facts supporting that judgment shall also be documented and filed with the Record supporting the procurement.

Guideline 5.
A good faith effort shall be made to obtain the required number of proposals or quotations.  If the Purchaser is unable to obtain the required number of proposals or quotations, the Purchaser shall document the attempt made at obtaining said quotes and/or proposals.  In no event shall the inability to obtain the proposals or quotes be a bar to the procurement. 
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

23 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

24 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows:


Tindall Water District

voucher #1

which totals

$105.00

Westmoreland Water District
voucher #1-#2

which totals

$192.10
Spencer Settlement Water
voucher#1-#4

which totals
            $1,052.70
Camelot Water


voucher #1

which totals                 $13,735.66

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

25 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Brown, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #1 through #11 totaling $2,520.83.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

26 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers # 1 through #17, which total $7,755.48.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

27 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the minutes of December 9, 2015, December 29, 2015 and January 2, 2016.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor reminded the Board members of the Association of Towns meeting on January 19, 2016 at Club Monarch, the Audit meeting on January 26, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. and the next regular Board meeting on February 8, 2016 at 6:30 p.m.

Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Councilperson Hebbard addressed the students in the audience and ask them to think of possible fundraising ideas for the Westmoreland Summer Recreation Association that would be of interest to them.

Roger Doyle asked for a stop sign on the corner of Stop 7 Road and South Street.  Councilperson Hebbard stated that is a County intersection and Mr. Doyle would need to petition the County for a stop sign there.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested that because it intersects with a Town Road, we should be able to investigate and also make recommendations to the County.  Highway Superintendent Eddy agreed to look into it.
Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden asked if anyone knew why South Street in Clark Mills was closed last night.  Councilperson Brown responded that the County closed the road because the wind was blowing bricks off the old mill and into the street.

There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session.
28 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to enter into executive session with the Town Attorney to discuss the employment history of a particular person.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

29 at 7:44 p.m., the Board reconvened into regular session and there being no other business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:45 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk 

� GML §104-b(3)


� GML §104-b(2)(f)


� Any written RFP shall describe the desired goods, quantity and particulars of delivery.  The Purchaser shall compile a list of vendors from whom written/faxed/oral quotes have been requested and the written/faxed/oral quotes offered


� GML §104-b(2)(d)


� GML §104-b(2)(e)





